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September 9, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The attached ordinance would authorize the issuance of up to $183 million of new limited tax general obligation bonds (the LTGO Bonds) for the purpose of providing the funds needed to refund the bonds that were issued to finance the construction of the NJB Building (the Building) at the Harborview Medical Center (HMC).  This proposed refunding, also commonly known as a “refinancing,” will help provide for the long-term sustainability of medical services for County residents.
In 2006, approximately $190 million of so-called “63-20” lease revenue bonds (the 63-20 Bonds) were issued by a non-profit entity that was specially created to develop the Building in order to protect the County from construction cost risks.  More specifically, these 63-20 Bonds were comprised of approximately $180 million of tax-exempt bonds and $10 million of taxable bonds in order to accommodate some potential amount of private use within the Building.  The non-profit entity holds ownership of the Building as long as any tax-exempt 63-20 bonds are outstanding and the County is responsible for making monthly lease rental payments to the non-profit entity in order to provide sufficient funds to pay the debt service due on these 63-20 bonds.  As the Building is occupied by tenants of HMC, the County’s rental payments are in turn funded from rental payments charged to the HMC.

While the refunding could be undertaken by simply having the non-profit entity issue new 63-20 bonds, the interest rates on such bonds would be substantially higher than those that could be obtained on regular County-issued LTGO bonds.  Specifically, Piper Jaffray, the County’s financial advisor, estimates that the rates on new 63-20 bonds would be approximately 40 basis points higher (.40%).  While in both cases the credit is ultimately an LTGO of the County, the difference in interest cost is explained by the market’s familiarity and acceptance of the County’s credit versus that of a single-purpose non-profit entity.  As such, the potential debt service savings are maximized by refunding the 63-20 bonds with LTGO bonds.

Since the Building has long been completed and occupied, the original rationale for using 63-20 bonds—namely the elimination of construction risk for the County—is no longer applicable.  Furthermore, unlike previous refundings of other 63-20 bonds that had been issued for the Pat Steele Building and the Chinook Office Building, the proposed refunding will be structured in such a manner that the the County will not be required to exercise its purchase option for the Building so there will be no near-term change in the operaton thereof.  
Currently interest rates are at levels at which a refunding of the callable tax-exempt 63-20 Bonds using the LTGO bonds would achieve the County’s adopted present value savings target for such transactions.  While the requested $183 million authorization would be sufficient to refund both the tax-exempt and the taxable portion of the 63-20 bonds, there is currently no economic incentive for the County to refund the taxable bonds because of their more onerous call features.  

It is considered prudent to approve this ordinance so that the County can move quickly to take advantage of renewed favorable financial market conditions.  Once authorized, the finance director will move to expedite this refunding as long as the debt service savings still meet the County’s savings target.  The exact terms of the LTGO Bonds will be established by the finance director in consultation with the County’s financial advisor and confirmed by the council in separate motions to be adopted on the days of the sales.   

Thank you for your consideration of this request, which is consistent with the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan.  If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division at 206-263-9254.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff 

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

   Services (DES)

Anthony Wright, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
Ken Guy, Division Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, DES
